EXECUTIVE BUDGET CONSULTATION – NON-DOMESIC RATE PAYERS MEETING OF THE LARGE FIRMS AFFINITY GROUP

WEDNESDAY 11 JANUARY 2006 AT 7.30AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson, Councillor Firth, Mr A Workman (Invest in Cumbria), Mr J Morris – Burnetts Solicitors, Mr D Till (Business in the Community), Ms M Tattersall (Carlisle College), Mr P Ashley (Clark Door), Mr R Brown (Systra Group), Mr T Hebdon (H & H Group), Mr N Barratt (Stagecoach North West), Ms L Baird (St Aidan’s School), Mr R Howard (Cumbria County Council), Mr R Burgess (C N Group), Mr A Jones – (Church Group), Mr T Hall – (C N Group), Mr D Jackson – (The Lanes), Mr V Dodd – (Chamber of Trade), Mr N Johns (Enesco), Mr C Friend (Caldew School), Mr A Weir (Cumbria Chamber), M Mooney – Town Clerk & Chief Executive, Ms A Brown – Director of Corporate Services, Mr D Beaty – Economic Development, Mr I Dixon – Committee Services

A copy excerpt from the Minutes of the Meeting of the Executive held on the 19 December setting out the Executive’s Draft Budget for 2006/7 had been circulated.

Councillor Mitchelson in presenting the Budget told the meeting that the Executive had published its proposals on the 19 December and this meeting formed part of the Council’s consultation prior to the full Council Meeting on the 6 February to set the budget.

Councillor Mitchelson highlighted a number of spending pressures upon the Council included increased insurance premiums, increased pension provision, additional costs of introducing a concessionary fares scheme together with projected of shortfall in income arising from fees and charges.  He added that the Executive had sought to set a balance budget without reducing frontline services and had identified approximately £900,000 of efficiency savings.  He added that the Executive had agreed two priority areas for the Council together with the ongoing Carlisle Renaissance and the Executive would look to integrate the budget spend with those new priorities.  

Councillor Mitchelson also drew attention to the proposal to transfer £1 million from Capital Receipts to provide for the purchase of strategic property for the Carlisle Renaissance Project.

Angela Brown then explained the content of the Budget Proposals and explained and summarised the different sections and schedules contained in the papers which had been circulated.  She drew attention in particular to the Draft Budget Proposal for a Council Tax increase of 3.5% but highlighted that this would require contributions from the Council’s reserves to support expenditure over the period 2006/7 to 2008/9.  She commented that whilst the Council would set a Budget for 2006/7 of £16,334,000 this was the Council’s Net Budget.  The Council’s Gross Budget was in excess of £50 million.  Mrs Brown identified the various Budget reductions which would provide a Budget reduction of £975,000.00 in 2006/7.  She added that whilst individually many of the amounts were quite small the total figures would provide a challenge for Managers and Councillors to deliver the level of savings identified.

Mrs Brown also identified the additional spending pressures and commented in particular on the increase in respect of the Concessionary Fares Scheme and the level of additional funding which would be needed to cover those costs.  She also identified the non-recurring spending pressures.

Mrs Brown then summarised the net budget requirement for Council Tax purposes and drew attention in particular to the level of contributions from reserves during the period 2006/7 to 2008/9 and also highlighted the provision with regards to the Pay and Workforce Strategy.  She informed the meeting that this was a major risk to the Council and whilst the Council had identified £1 million this was felt to be a worse case scenario and the actual figures were not able to be quantified at the current time.

Mrs Brown also identified non-recurring revenue commitments which had been approved in earlier years which included funding for the Carlisle Renaissance Team for the three year period.  She then identified the funding and Council Tax projections for the three years 2006/7 to 2008/9 and added that whilst the Council could achieve a balanced Budget there was still significant issues for the Council to address over the next two years.

With regards to the Capital Programme Mrs Brown identified the Capital Resources available to the Council and added that the bulk of the funding was generated from Capital Receipts including Right To Buy Receipts.  She also set out the proposed Capital Programme which included funding on the Housing Strategy, Waste Minimisation and Strategic Property Purchases for Carlisle Renaissance but cautioned that the level of Capital Reserves would continue to fall.  Mrs Brown also set out the position with regard to the Council’s useable reserves and highlighted the projection that the level of Reserves would be significantly lower by 2008/9.  

Mrs Brown added that many of the issues which had been raised in previous years were included in the Council’s Statement of Accounts and should any Member of the group wish to study the Statement of Accounts then copies were available.  She added that the Council was also continuing to work on a Summary Statement of Accounts together with a format which would make the Budget Papers easier to understand and it was hoped that these Summary Papers would be available by later in the year.

Mr Hebdon (H & H) noted that the Budget Papers included a significant amount in respect of the Pay and Workforce Strategy and the Concessionary Fares Scheme and he wondered whether these were Council initiatives or whether these were initiatives which had been forced on the Council.

Councillor Mitchelson informed the meeting that the Pay and Workforce Strategy was part of a national pay agreement for Local Government employees and the Council was working within a national framework. With regards to the Concessionary Fares Scheme the Government had announced a minimum scheme which would provide free travel for all pensioners off-peak.  This scheme was significantly worse than the scheme which already existed within Carlisle which was widely regarded as the best scheme in the North West of England.  The Government’s formula for funding the Concessionary Schemes had however had a serious impact on the City Council and required Carlisle City Council to provide a significant level of additional funding for the scheme to bring the base scheme to a level that was similar to the existing scheme for Carlisle although the final details and final costs were not known as the matter was to be discussed further at a Council meeting next Tuesday.  He added that there were serious problems with the scheme in other parts of the country and Councils and Local Authorities were lobbying Government to review the scheme.  

Mr Barratt (Stagecoach) added that the proposals had been to the advantage of other Councils in the County at the expense of Carlisle and suggested that a Cumbria Wide Scheme would have been a better scheme.

Mr Hebdon asked how much of the increase in costs of the Concessionary Fares and the Pay and Workforce Strategy had attributed to the 3.5% rise in Council Tax.

Councillor Mitchelson indicated that a 1% rise in Council Tax was equivalent to approximately £50,000 of City Council funding and reminded the meeting that the City Council only received approximately 13% of the total Council Tax collected.

Mr Johns (Enesco) inquired as to what effect the proposals would have on people travelling beyond the boundaries of the District Council’s area and asked whether the Employer’s Affinity Group should be lobbying MP’s to raise awareness of this issue.

Councillor Mitchelson agreed that it would be helpful if the Large Employer’s Affinity Group could bring pressure to achieve a better administered scheme or a better way of funding the Concessionary Fares Scheme.  He added that the Council would debate the scheme next Tuesday if that resulted in changes there would still be a cost because the Council did not want to penalise local people.

Mr Hebdon inquired as to the details of the funding which had been carried forward in the Budget.  

Mrs Brown indicated that the carry forwards were in respect of specific Budgets and projects which had not been able to be completed within the financial year.

Mr Hebdon asked about the capitalising of the Software Licence. 

Mrs Brown indicated that the rules had now changed and Councils were able to fund the Software Licences from capital as opposed to revenue hence the capitalisation of Software Licences were shown as a saving on the Revenue Budgets.

Mr Hebdon asked about the review of the Council’s assets.  Mrs Brown indicated that the Council had a rolling programme of revaluation of the Councilllor’s assets base and whilst the number of assets were reducing as a result of sales the values were being reviewed.  She said that there would be an Asset Review carried out in the near future which would look in more detail at the position in regard of the Council’s assets and the Council would consider whether it should continue to invest in the assets, the Council should run the assets in partnership or whether those assets should be sold off.

Members of the group also asked about the impact which the flood had had on the Property and Asset Valuation. It was noted that the Asset Review would take account of the Flood and its impact on the value of the Council’s assets.  Councillor Firth added that the Council had also put aside £1m for acquisitions and strategic purposes and the money would be used to buy strategic properties in respect of the Carlisle Renaissance Project.  He added that the Council not only held land for operational purposes but purchased properties etc, which could be used to stimulate economic development within the City.  

Ralph Howard, Cumbria County Council, noted that Commercial Rent Reviews were estimated to fetch in an additional £200,000 in the next year and Councillor Mitchelson commented that the Council was duty-bound to charge a fair rent for commercial premises.

Mr Hebdon asked about the position with regard to the Pension deficit and Mrs Brown indicated that the level of deficit on the fund was increasing.  The Council had allocated an additional £600,000 in its’ Revenue Budget in respect of the Pensions deficit.  Mr Howard gave further details on the position arising from the latest actuarial review of the Pension fund and the implications on the fund of proposed changes to the Pension Scheme.

